UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

12 DECEMBER 2001

(2.15 pm – 4.45 pm)

MINUTES

Unreserved Business

Present:
Vice-Chancellor (in the Chair), Professor Atkinson, Mr Bailey, Professor Benton, Dr Brewis, Professor Buck, Professor Busfield, Mr Butler, Dr Canessa, Mrs Cardew, Professor Chambers, Professor Colbeck, Dr Cox, Ms Crimp, Professor Crossick, Dr Davies, Mr De Sousa, Mr Doman, Professor Dowden, Dr Fraser, Ms Heath, Dr Hu, Professor Lahiri, Ms Lambert, Professor Lubbock, Mr Lyons, Mr Mack, Dr Mackenzie, Ms Manro, Professor Massara, Professor Meddis, Ms Mohamed-Assen, Professor Morris, Professor Muthoo, Mr Naqvi, Dr Norval, Ms Nwachukwu, Ms O’Sullivan, Professor Oliver, Mr Ong, Ms Pennock, Mr Pike, Mr Powers, Professor Richmond, Mrs Robertson, Dr Scarbrough, Professor Scott, Professor Sherer, Professor Sikka, Professor S Smith, Professor South, Professor Temple, Professor Turner, Mrs Turton, Dr Upton, Mr Watt, Mr Webb, Mrs Wright  

In attendance:
Registrar & Secretary, Academic Registrar, Director of Finance, Planning Officer, Ms Tallentire

Apologies:
Professor Alder, Professor Critchley, Professor Gilbert, Professor Holt, Mr Michael, Professor Schürer, Dr Steel, Dr Stones, Professor Tsang 

WELCOME

 199/01

The Vice-Chancellor welcomed new members to their first meeting of the Senate.

MINUTES

 200/01

The Minutes of the meeting held on 13 June 2001 were approved as a correct record.

BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION

 201/01

(a)
In accordance with Standing Orders, para 7, the Senate noted the following items starred for discussion:

	Agenda item 4
	Minutes of Senate meeting on 13 June 2001

· M.143/01 Election of student representatives on Staff/Student Liaison Committees



	Agenda item 6(a)
	Academic Standards Committee

· MM.175-183/01 Report of Qualifications Framework Steering Group

· MM.185-187/01 QAA Code of Practice on Assessment of Students

· MM.192-203/01 Report on Pilot Periodic Reviews, Summer 2001

· MM.235-253/01 Report of Learning and Teaching Committee Working Group on Assessment of Students



	Agenda item 6(a)
	· M.279/01 QAA Code of Practice on Career Education, Information and Guidance: Student References

· External Examiner Procedure



	Agenda item 6(d)
	Equal Opportunities Steering Group

· Focus Group on Women’s Progression

· Code of Practice on Equal Opportunities for Students



	Agenda item 7(b) (incorporating Agenda item 11 Student Numbers)


	Board of Humanities and Comparative Studies

· Recruitment of home undergraduate students



	Agenda item 9(c)
	Latest Budgetary Situation


 202/01

(b)
The remaining items were then deemed to have been approved without discussion.

FORMAL BUSINESS (S/01/41)

 203/01

RESOLVED:
that items of Formal Business be approved as set out in Appendix A attached.

MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES

Election of Student Representatives on Staff/Student Liaison Committees (SSLCs) (S.M.143/01)

 204/01

The Students’ Union Vice-President (Welfare & Academic) reported that an e-mail consultation with departmental Executive Officers had resulted in the general view that it would be impractical to hold elections for student representatives on SSLCs during the Summer term as proposed.  However, the number of departmental representatives on the Students’ Union Council had increased from 5 in 2000/01 to 15 (out of 18) in 2001/02 in spite of unchanged election arrangements.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT

 205/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the following matters:

(a)
Funding Settlement 2002/03

(b)
Student Funding

(c)
Recent Achievements

(d)
RAE Results.

 206/01

The full text of the Vice-Chancellor’s statement is attached as Appendix B.

 207/01

In a brief discussion of the RAE results it was noted that the proportion of staff submitted in 5 and 5* departments across the exercise as a whole had increased from 38% in 1996 to around 55% in 2001.  However, there was no clear pattern to the grade inflation across the disciplines.

 208/01

Particular thanks were expressed to Professor David Sanders, Dr Sonia Virdee and Ms Sarah Manning-Press for their work in relation to the University’s RAE submissions.

REPORT OF ACADEMIC STANDARDS COMMITTEE  (11.7.01, 17.10.01, 19.11.01) 

(S/01/42, S/01/43, S/01/44)
Report of Qualifications Framework Steering Group (QFSG)

 209/01

It was noted that the QFSG report in the Academic Standards Committee minutes was provided to the Senate for information, and did not include any recommendations for approval of new or revised policies.  QFSG, whose members included the Deans, representatives of Writtle and South East Essex Colleges and student representatives, was a sub-committee of Academic Standards Committee with responsibility for the implementation of programme specifications and the recommendations of the Working Party on Rules of Assessment.  In the past term, the Deans had been working on revisions of existing degree classification rules and a consultation paper would shortly be sent to Heads of Department and Deans as Chairs of the School Boards.  School Boards would be responsible for approving any amendments to degree classification rules which resulted from this consultation.  

QAA Code of Practice on Assessment of Students

 210/01

Academic Standards Committee was responsible for considering the requirements of the QAA Code of Practice and reviewing the University’s procedures to ensure that these met QAA requirements.  Academic Standards Committee did not anticipate the need to revise any departmental or School-based procedures or policies in relation to the assessment of students.  

PhD Examinations by Video Link

RESOLVED:

 211/01

(a)
that PhD vivas be conducted exceptionally by video link, subject to the agreement of the candidate and approval by the Dean of the Graduate School, in cases where attendance by the External Examiner at a viva on the University campus would be impracticable; 
 212/01

(b)
that PhD vivas by video link be not normally permitted where the candidate would be at a remote site, except in the case of distance learning students;
 213/01

(c)
PhD vivas by video link be conducted in accordance with guidelines to be approved by the Board of the Graduate School.
Report on Pilot Periodic Reviews, Summer 2001

 214/01

Following detailed consideration of the QAA Code of Practice section on programme approval, monitoring and review, Academic Standards Committee had agreed that three further items should be included in the documents listed in the Periodic Review procedure already approved by the Senate (S.M.256/00).  However, it was expected that these documents (SSLC minutes, other relevant departmental minutes and a reflective comment by the Head of Department on significant issues to be addressed by the Periodic Review) would no longer be required once the Annual Monitoring system was fully established.  Academic Standards Committee would keep this matter under review.

Report of Learning and Teaching Committee Working Group on Assessment

 215/01

Concern was expressed about the status of the report of the Learning and Teaching Committee Working Group on Assessment and in particular about the resources which would be required by departments to implement new practices.  It was noted that the Learning and Teaching Committee had been established in response to external and internal pressure, particularly from students, for changes to traditional learning and teaching methods.  A number of departments had expressed the view that existing assessment methods constrained innovation and change, and the Working Group on Assessment had been established to review this area.  Academic Standards Committee had submitted the full report of the Working Group to School Boards for detailed consideration with a specific request to respond to two recommendations concerning: (i) the proportion of a course aggregate mark which must be derived from formal examinations and (ii) the extent to which oral assessment can contribute to a course aggregate mark.  (Feedback from the School Boards would be considered at the next meeting of Academic Standards Committee in January 2002).  All other recommendations in the report of the Working Group were advisory.  Currently departments were being encouraged to review their learning, teaching and assessment methods and the Learning and Teaching Committee provided impetus by supporting departments working on innovative schemes and by disseminating good practice.  Consideration of issues relating to learning, teaching and assessment would be particularly helpful to departments in the preparation of programme specifications.  Any recommendations to implement new or revised policy in the area of learning and teaching would require Senate approval, which would be preceded by consultation with departments and School Boards as appropriate.

QAA Code of Practice on Career Education, Information and Guidance: Student References

 216/01

The Students’ Union Vice- President (Welfare and Academic) reported that students had expressed concern in recent SSLC meetings that they were unable to obtain a reference and careers advice from a member of staff who knew them.  This issue linked closely to concerns about the abolition of the Adviser system and its replacement by a departmental support system.  The Academic Registrar reported that a Working Group including students and a representative from the Personnel Section would be established in the near future to develop a policy for the provision of student references.  An informal survey of practice in departments had already taken place.

External Examining Procedures

Mentoring for External Examiners
 217/01

It was suggested that the recommendation in paragraph 7.2 of the revised Procedures for External Examining  that new External Examiners should be encouraged to work alongside an experienced External Examiner in the subject was unnecessary.  It was noted, however, that the External Examining system was expected to be a key element in the revised national quality assurance framework which was currently under discussion.  The new framework was expected to require the publication of a wide range of internal University documents and the possible requirement to publish External Examiners’ reports was still under discussion.  It was therefore essential for the University to be able to demonstrate a robust External Examiner system, which complied with the requirements of the QAA Code of Practice.

Consideration of Student Work by External Examiners

 218/01

The School of Law had expressed concern that the revised Procedures for External Examining would reduce the scope of External Examiners for arbitrating in cases of individual students, e.g. where their results were borderline between two degree classifications.  The procedures had been revised in order to meet the requirements of the QAA Code of Practice section on External Examining as well as to allow for variation in practice across disciplines within the University.  In some departments the External Examiners’ role was to comment generally on the standards of the examinations and in others their role included the review of individual candidates’ work and arbitration.  It was noted that, although External Examiners would still be allowed to arbitrate in individual cases, it would no longer be permitted for External Examiners to amend marks for individual pieces of coursework or examinations they reviewed unless they reviewed all the marks for the course.

RESOLVED:

 219/01

(a)
that revised External Examining Procedures for taught schemes in 2001/02 be approved as set out in Appendix A to the report of Academic Standards Committee (19.11.01).

 220/01

(b)
that revisions to the procedures for the nomination of External Examiners set out in Appendix A to the report of Academic Standards Committee (19.11.01) be approved for implementation in 2002/03.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 221/01

that Ordinance 28 be amended with effect from 2002/03, as follows (deleted text in square brackets, new text underlined):

[1
For every examination for a degree of the University there shall be at least one examiner, known as an “External Examiner”, who shall not be an employee of the University of Essex or of a partner institution delivering programmes of study leading to a degree of the University.]

1
For every examination for a degree of the University there shall be at least one examiner, known as a 'Scheme External Examiner'. External Examiners may also be appointed to courses, or to both courses and degree schemes. No External Examiner shall be a member of staff of the University of Essex or of a partner institution delivering programmes of study leading to a degree of the University. Senate may designate awards of the University other than degrees, for which External Examiners should be appointed. 

2
External examiners shall be appointed for a period of three years by the relevant Dean, [of the relevant School,] under powers delegated by the Council, receiving nominations from the departments or partner institutions concerned, and may be re-appointed once for a further one year. Appointments may be terminated with six months' notice by either party. External examiners for taught schemes may not be re-appointed with the University for three years. 

3
No recommendation for the conferment or not of a Bachelor’s degree to a candidate and for the classification of a degree shall be valid without the consent of all the External Examiners for the scheme present and voting at the meeting of the Board of Examiners for that candidate or, failing this, the consent of a majority of all the Examiners (internal and external) present at the meeting. (See also the section on Boards of Examiners below.) 

4
No recommendation for the conferment or not of a Master’s degree and for the classification of the degree shall be valid without the consent of the External Examiner(s) for the candidate's scheme in accordance with the Procedures for Taught Postgraduate Schemes.

REPORT OF IS STRATEGY COMMITTEE (30.10.01) (S/01/45)

Annual IS Strategy Progress Reports 2000/01

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 222/01

that the Annual IS Strategy Progress Reports 2000/01 be accepted as set out in Appendix A to the report of the IS Strategy Committee (30.10.01)

IS Strategy January 2002

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 223/01

that the IS Strategy January 2002 be approved as set out in Appendix B to the report of the IS Strategy Committee (30.10.01)

REPORT OF BOARD OF STUDIES FOR COLLABORATIVE EDUCATION (28.11.01) (S/01/46)

Rules of Assessment for the University of Essex/South East Essex College Partnership

RESOLVED:

 224/01

that Rules of Assessment for the University of Essex/South East Essex College Partnership be approved, as set out in Appendix A to the report of the Board of Studies for Collaborative Education (28.11.01).

Validated Provision for Writtle College

(a)
BA Interior Design with Floristry (Ordinary Degree)

RESOLVED:

 225/01

that the BA Interior Design with Floristry degree at Writtle College be validated as an award of the University for two years, with effect from 2001/2002.

(b)
Revisions to Appendix A of the Memorandum of Agreement

RESOLVED:

 226/01

that the revised version of the document Writtle College / University of Essex Review Procedures, which forms Appendix A to the Memorandum of Agreement between the University and Writtle College, be approved, as set out in Appendix B to the report of the Board of Studies for Collaborative Education (28.11.01).

(c)
BSc (Hons) in Plant Resources and Biology

RESOLVED:

 227/01

that the BSc (Hons) in Plant Resources and Biology at Writtle College be validated for a period of three years from 2001/2002, subject to Chair’s approval being given that the remaining changes recommended by the Validation Panel had been implemented.

Validation Provision for the University of Essex/South East Essex College Partnership

(a)
Foundation Degree in E-Commerce

RESOLVED:

 228/01

that the FdSc in E-Commerce be validated as an award of the University for two cohorts entering in successive years with effect from 2001/2002.

REPORT OF THE EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP (21/11/01) (S/01/47)

Focus Group on Women’s Progression

 229/01

Some members of the Senate objected to the suggestion in the report of the Focus Group on Women’s Progression that the Day Nursery Management Committee should be asked to consider extending Nursery opening hours.  The Nursery was already open for 10 hours on weekdays and the implication that enabling women to work longer hours would support their progression was a particular cause for concern.  Similar concern was expressed about the implication that childcare was an issue solely for women.

 230/01

It was noted that the Equal Opportunities Steering Group had organised two externally-facilitated focus groups on women’s progression.  The recommendation that the Day Nursery opening hours should be reviewed had emerged as one of around 30 recommendations and did not represent the view of the University’s management.  No change would be made to Day Nursery opening hours without extensive consultation with Nursery users and staff and discussion by the Day Nursery Management Committee.

 231/01

It was agreed that the Equal Opportunities Steering Group should make a detailed report to the Senate once it had considered and responded to the recommendations of the Focus Group on Women’s Progression.

Code of Practice on Equal Opportunities for Students

 232/01

It was noted that the Students’ Union intended to review, revise and publish its Equal Opportunities Policy and Code in the near future.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL (5.11.01) (S/01/48)

Approval of New Degree Schemes

RESOLVED:

 233/01

that the LLM in Information Technology, Media and E-Commerce be approved for introduction in October 2002.

Discontinuation of Degree Schemes

RESOLVED:

 234/01

that the following degree schemes be discontinued with effect from October 2002:

MSc in Computer Games Engineering

MA in Theology & Society

Change of Degree Scheme Title

RESOLVED:

 235/01


that the following change of degree scheme title be approved with immediate effect:


from
MA in Sociology/Government of Japan


to
MA in Sociology of Japan or MA in Government of Japan
Nomination of the Dean of the Graduate School 2002-2005

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 236/01

that Professor Joan Busfield be appointed as Dean of the Graduate School from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005.

REPORT OF THE SCHOOL OF HUMANITIES AND COMPARATIVE STUDIES (7.11.01) (S/01/49)

Approval of New Degree Schemes

RESOLVED:

 237/01

that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2002:

BA in American Studies (Latin America and United States)

BA in Criminology and American Studies (US)

BA in History of Art with Exhibition Studies

BA in Contemporary Theatre Practice
Public Relations

 238/01

Student members of the Senate questioned the recommendation of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies that the University should mount a professional public relations campaign to improve the University’s image with a view to improving student recruitment.  They believed that resources should be devoted to making personal contact with applicants and not spent on glossy advertising material.  A personal campaign, involving current students visiting their own schools and colleges would be particularly successful.  

 239/01

The Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies, speaking on behalf of the School, agreed that a glossy advertising campaign was likely to be counter-productive, but suggested that the market for places on humanities degree programmes was saturated and that an improvement in the University’s reputation was required in order to increase its market share.  The introduction of new degree schemes, an improved prospectus and a wide range of recruitment activities at departmental level had enabled the School to maintain its market share, but unrealistically high recruitment targets continued to be applied to the School, which had resulted in a sense of failure in spite of consistent conversion rates during the past 10 years.  A change of tactics, including the collection of statistical data about applications and conversion over a long period, and the advice of professional consultants, at a cost of no more than £200k, was now required.

 240/01

Several members of the Senate spoke in favour of a review of the University’s external relations strategy.  However, it was not clear that a University-wide strategy would address the different needs and recruitment difficulties faced by different disciplines.  It was suggested, for example, that some departments would benefit from focusing recruitment activities on the taught postgraduate market, since applicants at postgraduate level were more likely to choose an institution on the basis of its research reputation.  Some departments, such as the Department of Law, already had a successful recruitment strategy, which involved current students, giving talks to potential applicants and direct mailings to targeted schools and colleges.

 241/01

It was agreed that departments should review their recruitment strategy as part of the annual planning exercise.  More general discussion about the University’s external relations strategy would also take place when the Strategic Plan was revised.  

 242/01

In conclusion, following a show of hands, the motion that the recommendation of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies 


‘that in order to increase the intake of Home undergraduates, the University should mount a carefully costed and nuanced professional public relations campaign to improve the University’s image’

should be forwarded to the Council was defeated by 27 votes to 16.

Nomination of the Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies 2002-2005

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 243/01

that Dr Fiona Venn be appointed Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005.

Nomination of the Director of Latin American Studies 2002-2003 and 2003-2006

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 244/01

that Professor Valerie Fraser be appointed Director of Latin American Studies from 1 August 2002 to 21 July 2003, and that Dr Andrew Canessa be appointed to the same post from August 2003 to 31 July 2006.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF LAW (31.10.01)

 245/01

There were no items to report.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF SOCIAL SCIENCES (31.10.01( S/01/50)

Membership of the School by the Department of Mathematics

RESOLVED:

 246/01

that the Department of Mathematics should cease to be a member of the School of Social Sciences from October 2002 and that all joint degree schemes with Mathematics in the School should be transferred to the School of Science and Engineering.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF SCIENCE AND ENGINEERING (7.11.01) (S/01/51)

Transfer of Joint Degree Schemes with Mathematics to the School

RESOLVED:

 247/01

that with effect from October 2002, first years and second years on the following degree schemes should be transferred to the School of Science and Engineering. (Final year students on these degree schemes in 2002/03 would remain in the School of Social Sciences.)

BSc in English Language and Mathematics
BSc in Mathematics and Accounting
BSc in Mathematics and Finance
BSc in Mathematics and/with Modern Languages 
BSc in Mathematics with Economics
BSc in Mathematics, Operational Research and Economics
BSc in Mathematical Sciences schemes
BSc in Statistics with Economics

Changes to Foundation Year Programmes

RESOLVED:

 248/01

(a)
that the foundation year taught by the British Council Teaching Centre in Athens be discontinued with effect from October 2001.

 249/01

(b)
that the Department of Biological Sciences’ foundation year taught by Colchester Institute be discontinued with effect from October 2002.

Approval of New Degree Schemes

RESOLVED:

 250/01

that the BSc in Biomedical Sciences (4-year) be approved for introduction in October 2002.

REPORT OF THE DISCIPLINARY AND MEMBERSHIP PANEL 2000/01 (S/01/52)

Imposition of Penalties

RESOLVED:

 251/01

(a)
that Disciplinary Regulations should be amended with immediate effect as follows:
(new wording underlined)


13.1(e)
 Failure to comply with a resolution previously imposed by the Proctor, the Disciplinary Committee or the Disciplinary Committee of Appeal, from the time of the notification of the resolution or such other time as is authorised by the Disciplinary and Membership Officer, save that a period of 28 days (or exceptionally, a longer period as specified by the Disciplinary and Membership Officer) is allowed for the payment of fines, damages and costs;

 252/01

(b)
that with immediate effect the Proctor be authorised to impose the following penalties on a student who has pleaded guilty to an alleged breach of Regulations: 

(i) a fine of up to a maximum of £100
(ii) a ban on University accommodation being allocated to the student in the future for the duration of the student’s period of student membership.  


 253/01

(c)
that Residence Regulations be amended from October 2002 as follows (new wording underlined):


12.27.
Students’ disciplinary records, with respect to breaches of Residence Regulations, may be taken into account when deciding whether or not to allocate accommodate to them.  Accommodation will not be allocated to students found to be in breach of University Regulations if the Proctor so decides.
REPORT OF THE LEARNING AND TEACHING COMMITTEE 2000/01 (S/01/53)

 254/01

Noted.

REPORT OF FINANCE COMMITTEE

Financial Statements 2000/2001 (S/01/54)

 255/01

Noted.

Supplement to Financial Statements 2000/2001 (S/01/55)

 256/01

Noted.

Latest Budgetary Situation 2001/2002 (S/01/56)

 257/01

It was noted that the University already engaged in conservative budgeting in relation to student recruitment and fee income.  However, under-recruitment in October 2001 had been greater than expected.  The Funding Council would withhold a proportion of the University’s income as a result of the failure to meet the contracted student number target.  In addition to this, the University would fail to obtain tuition fee income for unfilled places.  If the University met its recruitment target in October 2002 and recruited to those places which were unfilled in October 2001, the income withheld in 2001/02 would be paid to the University together with its 2002/03 funds.

ESTABLISHMENT OF DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SCIENCES (S/01/57)

 258/01

The Health and Social Services Institute had grown rapidly since its establishment in 1996 with research and teaching activities at all levels.  The Institute’s success in student recruitment and generating research income had led to an increase in staff establishment.  Two new undergraduate degree schemes in the area of Health and Human Sciences were expected to be introduced in October 2002.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 259/01

(a)
that the Department of Health and Human Sciences be established from 1 August 2002;

 260/01

(b)
that the Health and Social Services Institute should cease to exist from 31 July 2002;

 261/01

(c)
that Professor Nigel South be appointed as Head of the Department of Health and Human Sciences from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2003;

 262/01

(d)
that the list of departments and centres in Ordinance 6, paragraph 2 be amended by the deletion of the Health and Social Services Institute and the addition of the Department of Health and Human Sciences.

STUDENT NUMBERS 2001/02 (S/01/58)

 263/01

Noted.

STAFF APPOINTMENTS (S/01/59)

 264/01

Noted.

VOTE OF THANKS

 265/01

The Vice-Chancellor thanked Professors Anthony Holt and Ray Meddis for their contribution to the work of the Senate during their periods as Heads of Department.

Joanne Tallentire

Assistant Registrar

8 January 2002
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Appendix B

(SM.206/01)

VICE CHANCELLOR’S ORAL REPORT TO SENATE

12 DECEMBER 2001

Funding Settlement for 2002-03

The Government’s funding settlement on higher education for 2002-03 was released last week. It attracted less publicity than normal, mainly because it contained few surprises. The overall level of funding for the sector is as previously agreed for the three-year Spending Review. Detailed figures are not yet available but will probably produce level funding per student after taking inflation into account. 

As regards policy, the Government’s by now familiar priorities of widening participation, the protection of world class research, higher standards of teaching and closer relations between university and business are all again given emphasis.

The media picked up one proposal in the Secretary of State’s letter to the Higher Education Funding Council, namely that the cap on recruitment of Home/EU undergraduates – known as MASN - that had hitherto been imposed on each university, should be lifted.  The Government’s reasoning is that if student numbers are to grow it makes little sense to prevent the most popular universities from expanding. It has been argued that the lifting of the cap will allow the Nottinghams and Warwicks to expand at the expense of the rest of the system, including Essex. The likely outcome is less clear. Two years ago, when the ceiling on home/EU UG admissions was lifted from 2% above MASN to 4% above MASN, very few universities chose to take advantage of the new leniency, including the most popular. This may have been because additional funding – other than tuition fees - was not attached to the extra recruitment and so was not regarded as worthwhile. We might expect a similar non-response to the complete lifting of the cap now.

However, the most popular universities are more likely to take advantage of the Government’s push for expansion by competing more vigorously for fully-funded Additional Student Numbers. If successful they would be funded for a larger share of what remains a static market, at the expense of the rest of the sector, including ourselves. On the other hand, it is by no means certain that the Funding Council would encourage predatory recruitment by the lions of the university jungle because of the impact this  would have on universities with particularly weak recruitment, e.g. East London or Luton, which are already facing severe financial problems. For the sake of stability in the system the Funding Council is unlikely to encourage rapid change.

Incidentally, at this Senate I normally provide some interim figures on undergraduate applications for next year. This time like-for-like comparisons with last year are not available because the UCAS deadline has been prolonged by a month. For most departments home/EU applications are down by about 15% but there is a similar fall nationwide and applications to Essex tend to come late in the UCAS cycle. So it is premature to come to any conclusion other than to reiterate that departments should make every effort to persuade applicants to make Essex their first choice.

Student Funding

Another Government policy initiative that has attracted attention is the review of student funding announced by the prime minister at the Labour conference in October. Initial leaks to the press suggested that the DfES was seriously considering a so-called graduate tax, i.e. the addition of 1p, 2p or even 3p on the income tax of every graduate in place of tuition fees and in order to replace loans by maintenance grants for all or most students. Although government ministers continue to say that nothing is ruled in or out, it appears to have abandoned the idea of a graduate tax because revenue takes too long to flow back, because it would be electorally unpopular, because it can be regarded as unjust and  because it cannot be collected from graduates working abroad. 

A slightly more likely contender is the income-contingent loan, whereby up-front tuition fees are abolished. Students take out a loan to pay for both fees and their living costs and pay back gradually according to income over their lifetime of earnings. But this too would require the Government to compensate universities for foregone tuition fees until the revenue flowed in, which would mean additional public expenditure. It would also increase rather than reduce student indebtedness, although only after graduation and this would produce politically embarrassing headlines.

I suspect that in the end the review will produce rather modest proposals. These would comprise:

· the continuation of means-tested tuition fees;

· a more generous and less complicated system of bursaries for students from low-income households, and - for those with loans 

· a shift from  zero real interest rates to commercial interest rates with a raising of the income threshold at which loans start to be repaid. 

The impact on undergraduate recruitment, despite the Government’s commitment to widening participation is likely to be small.

Announcements

It is gratifying to announce a number of successes in the University. 

I am sure Senate will wish to join me in congratulating the Economics Department for the award of the top score of 24/24 in a QAA subject review held this term. This is the 4th subject review in a row to award a department 24/24 and will help to place the University high in the rankings for quality of teaching. 

Senate will also wish to congratulate the Art History Department on a stunning run of success in bids for research funding from the Arts & Humanities Research Board. Earlier this year the AHRB awarded Jules Lubbock a substantial programme grant to study ideas about human nature in modern urban architecture. This term it has agreed to establish, jointly with Manchester and the Tate, a 5-year Centre for the study of surrealism, under the direction of Dawn Ades and to provide a very substantial resource enhancement fund to Val Fraser so that the University’s collection of contemporary Latin American Art can be digitalised and be much more widely accessible on-line. Altogether the Department has secured over £1.5m in research funding in the last year and reconfirmed that it is the UK’s international and leading centre of excellence in the history and theory of contemporary art.

Another achievement which is more modest financially but nonetheless an important breakthrough is the Research Council funding of two Teaching Company Schemes, one linked to Computer Science and the other to Biological Sciences. Both schemes fund the University to provide research expertise to small but growing companies – one in computer solutions and the other in silage management – and will I hope prove to be a precedent for a growth in such schemes in the University. On the evidence of other universities they are a particularly promising way of establishing research relations between departments and business.

Fourthly, I should mention that the University is likely to succeed in its bid to the Funding Council for a New Technology Institute.  NTIs are a Government initiative to expand training in intermediate IT skills, through further education colleges and other local institutions. This Institute would be a joint venture with APU to serve the county of Essex, in particular the south of the county. The training would be undertaken in large part at South East Essex College, but also through the University’s network of adult education outlets managed by the Centre for Lifelong Learning, including the Centre itself. There will be about £1m of capital funding  for the University and SEEC and thus an opportunity to install better IT equipment and facilities at the Centre for Lifelong Learning and the University’s adult education centres. 

RAE

I turn finally to the outcome of the Research Assessment Exercise. 

I should issue one important health warning. There will be no simple relationship between grade and funding, or between changes in grade and changes in funding. If particular departments, or indeed the University as a whole, appears to have done well, this should not be interpreted to mean that additional funds will automatically be allocated to the University. It is no secret that there has been a significant rise compared with last time in the proportion of submitted staff in departments graded 5 or 5-star, although the  distribution of this improvement in grades across subjects and institutions is not known. The HEFCE cannot afford to fund the 2001 RAE outcome on the basis of the 1996 algorithm. It will protect the real funding of 5-star departments and reduce that of grade 3A and 3B departments to almost nothing, but it may well have to reduce the per capita funding of grade 4 and 5 departments, at least for 2002-3, pending its bid for additional funds from the Treasury.  That means that a department that retains its grade 4 or grade 5, with similar staffing levels to 1996, will almost certainly attract less funding, at least in 2002-03, and probably beyond. 

The departmental grades are as follows:

	
	2001
	1996
	1992



	AFM 
	5
	4
	4

	Art History
	5
	5
	4

	Biological Sciences 
	4
	4
	3

	Computer Science 
	4
	4
	4

	Economics 
	 5*
	5
	5

	ESE 
	5
	4
	3

	Government 
	 5*
	 5*
	5

	History 
	5
	4
	3

	Law 
	5
	5
	3

	Linguistics 
	5
	4
	5

	Literature 
	4
	4
	4

	Mathematics (Applied)**
	3a
	3a
	3

	Mathematics (Pure)**
	3a
	3a
	n/a

	Philosophy 
	5
	4
	4

	Psychology 
	5
	4
	3

	Sociology 
	 5*
	 5*
	5


** the two Mathematics submissions were solo entries.

This is a very impressive achievement indeed, as the following headline points indicate:

· 11 out of 15 departments (counting Mathematics as one) received a 5 or 5-star

· 30% of submitted staff are in grade 5-star departments – the 9th highest in the UK 

· over three quarters of submitted  staff (76%) are in 5/5-star departments (double that of 1996 - 38%) – the 13th highest in the UK 

· 99% of submitted staff are in grade 4/5/5-star departments

· 7 out of 15 departments improved their grade

· no department dropped a grade

If The Times and Times Higher produce their league table on the same basis as last time, Essex will be ranked 9th in the UK - up from 11th in 1996. This system allocates 1 point to grade 1, 2 to grade 2, 3 to grade 3b, 4 to grade 3a, 5 to grade 4, 6 to grade 5 and 7 to grade 5-star. 

On the grading system that allocates 2.75 points to grade 3b, 3.25 to grade 3a, 4 to grade 5, 5 to grade 5 and 6 to grade 5-star, Essex would rank 10th. 

Using the 1996 formula of The Times and Times Higher, the top 20 in 2001 are:

	1.
	Cambridge 

	2. 
	Imperial  

	3. 
	Oxford 

	4. 
	LSE 

	5. 
	Warwick 

	6. 
	UCL  

	7. 
	Cardiff 

	8. 
	Manchester 

	9. 
	Essex 

	10. 
	Southampton 

	11. 
	Durham 

	12. 
	Lancaster  

	13. 
	Sheffield 

	14. 
	Edinburgh 

	15. 
	Bristol 

	16. 
	York 

	17. 
	St Andrews 

	18. 
	Bath 

	19. 
	Royal Holloway 

	20= 
	King's London 

	20= 
	Birmingham 


Compared with 1996 we have been overtaken by Manchester and Cardiff. But we have overtaken UMIST, Bath, York and Lancaster.

However, it should be noted that if the league tables weight the grade scores by the proportion of total staff submitted into account, Essex’s ranking in the league table would be lower. In view of the probable inconsistencies in the definition of ‘total staff’ used by different universities, we must hope that this form of misleading ranking will not be used in the press.

This is a quite excellent result for the University. It reconfirms the University’s position as one of the top ten research universities in the UK. For a small university, maintaining research across the broad spectrum of disciplines, the achievement is all the more impressive. The breakthrough to grade 5 of two science departments for the first time, the royal flush of 5-stars in Economics, Government and Sociology and the almost clean-sweep of 5s in the humanities are all particularly gratifying. 

I congratulate each and every member of academic staff, and all the administrative, technical and clerical staff who provided the necessary support, for such an outstanding result.
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